
NORTHUMBERLAND COUNTY COUNCIL

 SCHOOLS’ FORUM
At a meeting of the Schools’ Forum held at County Hall, Morpeth on Wednesday, 21 October 2015 at 9.30 a.m.
PRESENT

Mr. M. Brown
 Governor Representative

(Ponteland Richard Coates C E Middle School)

(Chairman, in the Chair)

Headteacher Representatives

	Mrs. D. A. Charlton 
(Hipsburn First School)

Mrs. F. G. Hartland

(Kielder First School) 
	
	Mrs. V. Cunningham (St Robert’s RC First School, Morpeth)



Governor Representatives

	Mr. C. Taylor (substitute rep for Mrs. E. Bainbridge of Collingwood Special School)
Mr. R. Famelton (substitute rep for Mr. M. Hodgson of Harbottle CE First School)
	
	Mr. C. Pearson

(Morpeth Abbeyfields First School) 

Mr. D. Pye (Berwick Middle School)

Mr I Walker  (The Duchess High School)
Mr. G. Wilkins (Blyth St Wilfrid’s RC Primary School)


Church of England Diocese
	Mr R Bishopp 
	


Roman Catholic Diocese
	Mrs F A Penny 
	


16-19 Provider of Education Representative
	Mrs. H. Norris 
	


Trades Union Representatives
	Mr. R. E. Woolhouse
	


Academies Representatives 
	Dr. R. Vaughan, The Three Rivers Learning Trust, Morpeth
	


OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE

	Mrs. S. Aviston 

Mrs. A. Whitehead
Mr. J. P. Clark

Dr A Johnson

Mrs. J. Walker
Mrs. L. Papaioannou
	Capital Projects Officer (Schools)
School Funding & Business Relationship Manager
Business Development Manager

Director of Education and Skills
Virtual Headteacher and Head of EOTAS
Democratic Services Officer and Secretary of the Schools’ Forum


1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Mrs. E. Bainbridge (Collingwood Special School), Mr. T. Dexter (Pupil Referral Unit), Mr. M. Hodgson (Harbottle CE First School), Mr. M. Eldridge (Governor, Bedlington Whitley Memorial CE First School), Miss G. Evans (Bede Academy, Blyth), Mrs. S. Clement (Blyth Croftway Academy), Mr. K. McGrane (Ponteland High School), Mr. S. Griffiths (Bedlingtonshire High School), Councillor G R Arckless, Mrs. A. Elsdon and Mrs D Lally.
2.
DISCLOSURES OF INTERESTS

Mrs. H. Norris, Representative of 16-19 Provider of Education, declared an interest in agenda item no. 6, Consultation Over Proposed Tendering Activities in Relation to Alternative Provision and Private Sector SEN Placements, as she managed the Alternative Provision Programme (LEAP) at Northumberland College.
3.
MINUTES

Mr. C. Pearson stated that he had apologised for his absence from the meeting of 16 September 2015.
RESOLVED that, subject to the addition of Mr Pearson to the list of the apologies for absence, the minutes of the meeting of the Schools’ Forum held on Wednesday, 16 September 2015, as circulated, be confirmed as a true record and signed by the Chairman.

4.
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
In connection with Minute No. 4.4, page 3, Mr Woolhouse asked if there had been any outcomes arising from the implementation of the Living Wage in all schools with effect from 1 October 2015.  In response, the Business Development Manager stated that there was a list of a significant number of schools that had not indicated whether or not they had implemented the Living Wage, and he had issued a reminder to them.  It was also hoped that Academies had implemented the Living Wage, but they were not obliged to inform the LA.
With reference to Minute No. 7, pages 5-6, it was noted that the link to the documents and the Schools’ Forum self-assessment toolkit on the DfE website had been circulated to all members. 
The Chairman confirmed that, in relation to Minute No.8, page 7, Formula Funding 2916-17, he had written to the Secretary of State for Education regarding the proposals for early years funding.  Whilst he had not received a reply, it was noted that the Government’s consultation on Early Years Funding was open until 12 November 2015 should any members wish to respond directly.
5.
COMMUNICATION

(a)  Communication with Schools’ Forum – there had been none since the last meeting.

(b) Draft Minutes from Committees

· Formula Funding Committee – No meetings had been held.

· Additional Educational Needs Committee – 14 October 2015 – draft minutes were tabled at the meeting.
During discussion of the AEN Committee minutes, the Vice-Chair  of the Forum requested clarification of the reasons for the difference in the additional funding levels between the different school partnerships, as it was understood that Bedlington had received funding.  
In response, the Director of Education & Skills stated that, as a result of a circular to all schools to apply for funding to establish a Nurture Unit, only one school at Choppington had expressed interest and, therefore, it had received some capital funding as a pilot project for the Bedlingtonshire partnership provision. The pump prime expenditure was to be used to adapt an existing facility for this purpose.  No other schools had come forward with bids.  It was understood that the term ‘nurture unit’ was a misnoma, and the capital was to be used to set up Additional Resource Centre provision, as a short term facility whereby young people receive an assessment as a first step to prevent their exclusion  It was clarified that there was no other capital funding available.  .  It was agreed that the issue would be discussed later on the agenda in relation to EOTAS provision.
6.
SCHOOLS’ FORUM MISSION STATEMENT DOCUMENT 

Consideration was given to the report of the Director of Education and Skills in relation to the Schools’ Forum Mission Statement, including:

· Current Membership of Schools’ Forum

· Current Membership of Committees

· Proposed Revised Terms of Reference

(copies of the documents are filed with the signed minutes).

In relation to the current membership, the Secretary reported that a number of expressions of interest to fill some of the vacant positions had been received in response to the recently circulated reminder to all Headteachers and governors via the E-courier.  Furthermore, it was noted that Mr Andy Hudson, Headteacher of Mickley First School, had tendered his resignation from the Schools’ Forum, owing to work commitments.
Members were reminded of the need to agree and adopt the proposed revised terms of reference.  It was agreed to add a phrase to the section regarding voting rights, as it was noted that varying people had voting rights depending upon the issue being discussed, i.e. Schools members had voting rights, non-schools members might and observers generally did not.
At this point, members discussed the rhetoric at the recent Conservative Party Conference about the intention that all schools should become academies by 2020 and have autonomous local accountability.  It was noted that most schools in some authorities had converted to academies at a faster pace than Northumberland and it was thought likely that the DfE would apply pressure and put forward proposals for multi academy trusts as a solution to the issue.  At this stage, there was not thought to be any forthcoming changes proposed to the roles and responsibilities for Schools’ Forums in the near future.
RESOLVED that

(a)
subject to a minor modification regarding voting rights, the revised terms of reference of the Schools’ Forum be agreed and adopted; and

(b)
authority be delegated to the Chairman and Secretary of the Schools’ Forum along with the School Funding & Business Relationship Manager to consider the expressions of interest to determine the filling of vacant positions, bearing in mind the need to maintain representation from all geographical areas and across the varying phases of education.
7.
FINALISATION OF FORMULA FUNDING FOR 2016/17 AND OUTCOME OF 


CONSULTATION
Members of the Schools’ Forum received a verbal update on the report that had been presented to Cabinet on 13 October 2015 in respect of the outcome of the school and early years funding for 2016/17.
Recalling the debate at the previous meeting of the Forum, the Director of Education & Skills stated that members of the Cabinet and the Family and Children’s Services Overview and Scrutiny Committee (FACS) had been sympathetic to the two particular issues regarding:
· Early Years funding, and

· the new PFI factor to be introduced into the formula for 2016/17.

It was reported that the members of FACS had very reluctantly agreed the recommendation about the reduced formula funding factors for early years, comprising a number of elements, and agreed to the recommendations about school funding albeit with the removal of the £25,000 PFI factor element in the overall recommendation.  Dr. Johnson reported that he had not been at the Cabinet meeting where decisions had been taken, but the Cabinet had confirmed that reluctantly the Early Years funding recommendations were approved but that the sum of £25,000 for a PFI factor was not to go ahead at this point in time.  (Please note that once the draft Minutes of the meeting were published it was clarified that a PFI line would go into the formula but only with a nominal amount of money, £1000 placed against it.  This would allow further discussion around the factor as to whether it was required as a means of funding or investment in schools in future). 
The Business Development Manager reported that the Government’s grant settlement for all Councils would be announced in December, following which officers would work together to determine the formula funding values and inform the members of the Formula Funding Committee in due course.  It was noted that funding from the DfE for Early Years for 2016/17 was expected to be at the same level as in 2015/16, although the Government is committed to reviewing this as part of the Spending Review, and the outcome of that consultation was also expected to be announced in December.  It was noted that the Prime Minister had talked of an extension of the current 15 hours of childcare for the early years, but this was very much dependent upon the extent of any additional funding becoming available nationally, and was not an issue unique to Northumberland. 
RESOLVED that the report be received and  
8.
EOTAS FUNDING FOR ALTERNATIVE PROVISION

Members of the Schools’ Forum were asked to consider a report on EOTAS funding for Alternative Provision (a copy of the report is filed with the signed Minutes).
As Senior Manager for Alternative Education and Virtual Headteacher, Jane Walker was welcomed to the meeting, and she commented on the current trend of a significant increase in the number of permanent exclusions and a growing number of young people at risk of exclusion.  This resulted in a serious risk of overspending on that budget by 31 March 2016.  Furthermore, the problem was exacerbated by the fact that a lot of Alternative Provision funding was allocated to transporting a young person, even if a young person failed to attend.   There was a need to consider short term controls on that expenditure up to 31 March 2016 and a further review of the Alternative Provision model and budget provision in future years.  It was proposed to use the procurement process to engage providers of Alternative Provision and the review with the schools the geography of Alternative Provision used.  Moreover, there was proposed to be a 10-day cut-off if a young person did not attend its Alternative Provision and for Education Welfare Officers (EWOs) to be more pro-active in absence monitoring and in pursuing to prosecute parents for non-attendance via the legal framework.  The proposals included the removal of funding as a result of the young person’s non-attendance.  It was noted that currently 130 young people are seeking Alternative Provision, mostly from Secondary Schools, but with a growing number from Primary Schools.  There was a need to work together for better outcomes for those pupils most at risk of exclusion.
It was proposed to hold a meeting with High School Headteachers in the County to discuss the Alternative Provision measures.  It was noted that the powers of the LA to set up a structure or strategy on the issue had been significantly diminished and the emphasis was on the LA to propose a solution, otherwise it remained a problem for each school or academy to have their own policy.  The LA hoped to facilitate a meeting of High School Headteachers to discuss the issue together.
Members recalled having vired an amount of funding (£200,000) in 2015 to the High Needs Block to compensate for the growing demand on the budget for Alternative Provision for those young people at risk of exclusion.  A further solution was required as this budget was at risk of being further overspent.

It was noted that the costs to education a child in Alternative Provision were significantly more than the costs of education a child with high needs in a school setting.

During discussion, members of the Forum suggested a need for such specialist provision to be provided, as most young people in alternative provision would not be reintegrated into the mainstream school setting.  Unfortunately, the LA powers had been curtailed and it was no longer possible for the LA to establish any new school provisions, other than free schools or academies.  There was a need to establish a multi academy trust or Additional Resource Centre provision, such as in other authorities.  
It was noted that the High School Headteachers’ Behaviour Collaborative still met and understood the issues and pressures.  The Fair Access Protocol and Managed Moves initiatives were often deployed, however, there was a need for improved outcomes for those young people in alternative provision and better value for money.  Members of the Forum discussed the financial incentives and moral purpose to tighten up procedures in the hope of reducing the number of exclusions.

It was agreed that, following consultation with schools, a further report would be submitted to the January 2016 meeting of the Schools’ Forum.

RESOLVED that the report be received and that a further report on the outcomes of consultation with schools, regarding the tightening up of procedures to provide better outcomes for young people and value for money, be considered at the next meeting of the Schools’ Forum in January 2016.
9.
SCHOOL BALANCES 2014/15 

The report informed members of the Schools’ Forum of the position regarding School Balances as at 31 March 2015 (a copy of which is filed with the signed minutes). 
It was noted that the issue of Schools Balances at the end of 2014-15 financial year had been discussed at the last meeting of the Formula Funding Committee, when it had been decided that no clawback was necessary of school balances to made in 2015/16.  It was reported that there was only one school with an excess of an amount of money retained in balances from the 2013-14 financial year for a certain item of expenditure, which had not materialised, and it had been agreed to visit the Headteacher and Chair of Governors to discuss the issue.

Mr Pearson expressed concern that some schools had unusually large amounts of expenditure committed (e.g. £490k, £250k) and he wondered what kind of project required that type of reserve to be held.  He wondered if schools were attempting to undertake capital projects, as they no longer had devolved capital formula funding to do such things.  It was agreed to investigate the issue and report back to the Schools’ Forum at the next meeting.

RESOLVED that the report be received and, as a result, no clawback of school balances from 2014/15 was considered necessary.
10.
DSG BUDGET 2015/16
Members of the Schools’ Forum received a report on the outturn position of the DSG as at August 2015/16 (a copy of which is filed with the signed minutes).
It was noted that the spreadsheet report indicated an underspend of £1.8m, but in reality there was a £2.4m carried forward, so that meant a £600,000 overspend in this financial year - £340,000 of that had already been discussed as part of the EOTAS item, and another £80,000 can be attributed to the Copyright Licensing Agency.  The remaining overspend is being investigated.
It was noted that the High Needs Block was well and truly committed and that the forthcoming budget setting exercise would require some tough decisions to be made, with a more detailed report to be considered by the Schools’ Forum in January 2016.
The School Funding and Business Relationship Manager reported that there were no forecast overspends predicted, and once the November AWPU payments were known, a more accurate position would be reported in January.
RESOLVED that the 2015-16 DSG Outturn for Central DSG funded services be received.

11.
URGENT BUSINESS

Mr John Clark (Business Development Manager) reported his decision to retire from the County Council with effect from the end of this calendar year, meaning that this would be the last meeting of the Schools’ Forum he attended.  Members of the Forum extended their sincere thanks and appreciation of the sterling work and co-operation of Mr Clark over many years and wished him well for his retirement.
12.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


RESOLVED that the next meeting of the Schools’ Forum be held on Thursday, 14 January 2016 at 9:30 am in the Council Chamber, County Hall, Morpeth.
Members were reminded of the dates for future meetings during 2016:

· Tuesday, 23 February 2016 at 9.30 a.m.

· Wednesday, 18 May 2016 at 9.30 a.m.

· Wednesday, 6 July 2016 at 9.30 a.m.
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